





Introduction

This insurance policy exists to indemnify the named Assured within, and/or assignees, following physical damage to or loss of the Subject-Matter Insured detailed within this policy document, as per the terms and conditions.

This policy is a legal contract; therefore the Assured should ensure it meets their requirements. If it does not, they should contact their insurance adviser as soon as possible to make the required changes.

The policy has been underwritten and premium calculated as per the information provided by the Assured. Any subsequent changes to this information must be declared to Victor Insurance as soon as possible. Failure to do so may invalidate the policy. If the Assured has any doubt about what changes may invalidate the policy, they should contact Victor Insurance or their insurance adviser.

Please read this policy carefully, to ensure it is a true and correct reflection of the risk insured. Should amendments be required, please contact your Victor Insurance representative immediately.

This document is a legally binding contract between the Assured and Insurers, named in the 'Underwritten by' box in the policy Schedule herein.

Signed for and on behalf of Victor Insurance

John Stephenson Country Manager, UK



Contents

The Underwriters	3
Definitions	3
Exclusions	5
Institute Standard Conditions for Cargo Contracts	6
Standard Conditions - Institute Cargo Clauses Applicable to this Policy	7
Cancellation and Cooling Off Period	
Making a Claim	
How to Make a Complaint	
Financial Services Compensation Scheme	
Sanctions	
Privacy Notice	
Law and Jurisdiction	



The Underwriters

This policy is administered and underwritten by Victor Insurance, a trading name of Marsh Ltd, on behalf of the following Insurers (referred to collectively as the 'Underwriters'), in accordance with the authority granted under:

Binding Authority Agreement Number / UMR	Section	Underwriter	Proportion
as detailed on "The Underwriters" section of your schedule	All Sections	CNA Insurance Company Limited Registered in England no 950 Registered Office: 20 Fenchurch Street, London, EC3M 3BY Member of the Association of British Insurers CNA Insurance Company Limited is authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and the Prudential Regulation Authority (number 202777)	100%

Definitions

Each time the words or phrases listed below are used they will have the same meaning wherever they appear in this policy unless otherwise stated. A defined word or phrase will start with a capital letter each time it appears in the policy except for headings and titles.

Assured

The persons, companies, partners or unincorporated associations named in the Schedule as the Assured.

Schedule

The document which specifies details of the Assured, property insured and any Deductible, endorsements and conditions applying to the policy.

Subject-Matter Insured

Goods as set out in the Schedule.

Basis of Valuation

The method of calculation employed by Insurers to determine the amount recoverable by the Assured.



Insurers

The Insurance Company named within this policy who underwrite this risk and who indemnify the Assured for valid claims.

Deductible

The amount deducted from a valid claim.



Policy Wording

The attached clauses and conditions form part of this policy

Law Applicable

This policy is understood and agreed to be governed and construed in accordance with English Law.

Exclusive Jurisdiction

The Assured and Insurers agree to the exclusive jurisdiction the courts of England & Wales.

Certificates of Insurance

If Insurers provide the Assured with and/or authorise the Assured to issue certificates it is a condition that the Assured will:

- 1. Only use certificates for shipments which are covered by this policy
- 2. Not amend the printed policy conditions or exceed the shipment limit specified in the Schedule without Insurers' prior written approval
- 3. Ensure each certificate is properly countersigned by one of the Assured's authorised representatives
- 4. Provide Insurers with a copy of each completed certificate in accordance with the declaration procedure specified and return any spoilt certificates to Insurers
- 5. Never complete a certificate after known loss or damage without Insurers prior written approval
- 6. Keep access to the certificates secure and return them to Insurers immediately upon their request

Exclusions

Insurers will not indemnify the Assured in respect of loss or damage caused by or claims for:

- Bruising, scratching, chipping, denting and claims for repainting on unpacked, unprotected or open crated items
- Rust, oxidisation and discoloration on unpacked, unprotected or items which are not packed in fully enclosed crates
- Mechanical and/or electrical and/or electro magnetic derangement unless caused by a risk insured against
- Wear, tear, gradual deterioration, twisting and bending absolutely
- Climatic and/or atmospheric conditions



Institute Standard Conditions for Cargo Contracts

1. This contract is to insure the subject-matter specified for the transits and on the conditions named shipped by or for account of the Assured named in this contract or the insurance of which is under their control as selling or purchasing agent unless insured elsewhere prior to inception of this contract or to insurable interest being acquired.

This contract does not cover the interest of any other person, but this shall not prevent a transfer of the insurance by the Assured or Assignee.

- 2. It is a condition of this contract that the Assured are bound to declare hereunder every consignment without exception, Insurers being bound to accept up to but not exceeding the amount specified in Clause 3 below.
- 3. This contract is for an open amount but the amount declarable may not exceed the sum as per Schedule in respect of any one Vessel, Aircraft or Conveyance.
- 4. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this contract Insurers' liability in respect of any one accident or series of accidents arising from the same event in any one location shall not exceed the sum of as per Schedule.
- 5. In the event of loss accident or arrival before declaration of value it is agreed that the Basis of Valuation shall be as per Schedule.
- 6. This contract is subject to the Institute Classification Clause.
- 7. The risks of war, strikes riots and civil commotions are included in the cover granted by this contract. The relevant Institute War Clauses and Institute Strikes Clauses shall apply.
- 8. The Institute Clauses referred to herein are those current at the inception of this contract but should such clauses be revised during the period of this contract, and provided that Insurers shall have given at least 30 days notice thereof, then the revised Institute Clause shall apply to risks attaching subsequent to the date of expiry of the said notice.
- 9. This contract may be cancelled by either Insurers or the Assured giving thirty days notice in writing to take effect from midnight of the day notice of cancellation is issued but risks covered by Institute War Clauses may be cancelled at seven days notice and risks covered by the Institute Strikes Clauses may be cancelled at seven days notice, or at forty-eight hours notice in respect of shipments to or from United States of America. Notice shall commence from midnight of the day when it is issued but cancellation shall not apply to any risks which have attached in accordance with the cover granted hereunder before the cancellation becomes effective.

Note: The Assured is required to give the earliest provisional notice of intended shipments advising in each case the name of the vessel and approximate value of the shipment.



Standard Conditions - Institute Cargo Clauses Applicable to this Policy

Institute Cargo Clauses (A) 1.1.09 CL382

Institute Cargo Clauses (B) 1.1.09 CL383

Institute Cargo Clauses (C) 1.1.09 CL384

Institute Cargo Clauses (Air) (Excluding Sendings by Post) 1.1.09 CL387

Institute Classification Clause 1.10.09

Institute War Clauses (Cargo) 1.1.09 CL385

Institute War Clauses (Air Cargo) (Excluding Sendings by Post) 1.1.09 CL388

Institute War Clauses (Sendings by Post) 1.3.09 CL390

Institute Strikes Clauses (Cargo) 1.1.09 CL386

Institute Strikes Clauses (Air Cargo) 1.1.09 CL389

Institute Replacement Clause CL161

Marine Cyber Endorsement 11.11.19 LMA5403

Institute Radioactive Contamination Clause CL356

Institute Radioactive Contamination, Chemical, Biological, Bio-Chemical and Electromagnetic

Weapons Exclusion Clause CL370

Communicable Disease Exclusion JC2020-011 17 April 2020

In respect of frozen/chilled produce;

Institute Frozen Food Clauses (A) (Excluding Frozen Meat) 1.1.86 CL263 Institute Strikes Clauses (Frozen Food) (Excluding Frozen Meat) 1.1.86 CL265



Institute Cargo Clauses

1.1.09

INSTITUTE CARGO CLAUSES (A)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

1. This insurance covers all risks of loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below.

Both to Blame Collision Clause

3. This insurance indemnifies the Assured, in respect of any risk insured herein, against liability incurred under any Both to Blame Collision Clause in the contract of carriage. In the event of any claim by carriers under the said Clause, the Assured agree to notify the Insurers who shall have the right, at their own cost and expense, to defend the Assured against such claim.

EXCLUSIONS

- 4. In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 4.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 4.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject matter insured
 - 4.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject- matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 4.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured
 - 4.5 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 4.6 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the vessel, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the voyage

 This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to
 - the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - 4.7 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.
- 5.
- 5.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from
 - 5.1.1 unseaworthiness of vessel or craft or unfitness of vessel or craft for the safe carriage of the subject-matter insured, where the Assured are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded therein



- 5.1.2 unfitness of container or conveyance for the safe carriage of the subjectmatter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading.
- 5.2 Exclusion 5.1.1 above shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
- 5.3 The Insurers waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination.
- **6.** In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense caused by
 - 6.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 6.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment (piracy excepted), and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 6.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.
- 7. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense
 - 7.1 caused by strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.2 resulting from strikes, lock-outs, labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.3 caused by any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
 - 7.4 caused by any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

DURATION

Transit Clause

8

- 8.1 Subject to Clause 11 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject-matter insured is first moved in the warehouse or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 8.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance,
 - 8.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 8.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or
 - 8.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of discharge overside of the subject matter insured from the overseas vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- 8.2 If, after discharge overside from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject-matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject-matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 8.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 9 below) during delay beyond the



control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during an variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

- 9. If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject matter insured as provided for in Clause 8 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either
 - until the subject-matter insured is sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 60 days after arrival of the subject-matter insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 9.2 if the subject-matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 60 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8 above.

Change of Voyage

10.

- 10.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 10.2 Where the subject matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 8.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the ship sails for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

11.

- 11.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 11.2 Subject to Clause 11.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Forwarding Charges

12. Where, as a result of the operation of a risk covered by this insurance, the insured transit is terminated at a port or place other than that to which the subject-matter insured is covered under this insurance, the Insurers will reimburse the Assured for any extra charges properly and reasonably incurred in unloading storing and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured.

This Clause 12, which does not apply to general average or salvage charges, shall be subject to the exclusions contained in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 above, and shall not include charges arising from the fault negligence insolvency or financial default of the Assured or their employees.

Constructive Total Loss



13. No claim for Constructive Total Loss shall be recoverable hereunder unless the subject-matter insured is reasonably abandoned either on account of its actual total loss appearing to be unavoidable or because the cost of recovering, reconditioning and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured would exceed its value on arrival.

Increased Value

14.

- 14.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 14.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:

 The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

15 This insurance

- 15.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
- 15.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- **16.** It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 16.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - 16.2 to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

17. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

18. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.



LAW AND PRACTICE

19. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 9, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 10, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE CARGO CLAUSES (AIR) (excluding sendings by Post)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

1. This insurance covers all risks of loss of or damage to the subject matter insured except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 3, 4 and 5 below.

Salvage Charges

2. This insurance covers salvage charges incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clauses 3, 4 and 5 below.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense arising from unfitness of aircraft conveyance or container for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading. This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the aircraft where, at the time of loading of the subject matter insured on board the aircraft, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the transit. This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
 - 3.8 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.
- 4. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense caused by
 - 4.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power



- 4.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment (piracy excepted), and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
- 4.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.
- 5. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense
 - 5.1 caused by strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 5.2 resulting from strikes, lock-outs, labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 5.3 caused by any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
 - 5.4 caused by any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

DURATION

Transit Clause

6.

- 6.1 Subject to Clause 9 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject matter insured is first moved in the warehouse, premises or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 6.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse, premises or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance.
 - 6.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse, premises or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 6.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or
 - 6.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of unloading of the subject matter insured from the aircraft at the final place of discharge, whichever shall first
- If, after unloading from the aircraft at the final place of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 6.1.1 to 6.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 6.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 6.1.1 to 6.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 7 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to the air carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

7. If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject matter insured as provided for in Clause 6 above,



then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either

7.1 until the subject matter insured is sold and delivered at such place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 30 days after arrival of the subject matter insured at such place, whichever shall first occur,

or

7.2 if the subject matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 30 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 6 above.

Change of Transit

8.

- 8.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 8.2 Where the subject matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 6.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the aircraft leaves for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

9.

- 9.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 9.2 Subject to Clause 9.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Forwarding Charges

10. Where, as a result of the operation of a risk covered by this insurance, the insured transit is terminated at a place other than that to which the subject matter insured is covered under this insurance, the Insurers will reimburse the Assured for any extra charges properly and reasonably incurred in unloading storing and forwarding the subject matter insured to the destination to which it is insured.

This Clause 10, which does not apply to salvage charges, shall be subject to the exclusions contained in Clauses 3, 4 and 5 above, and shall not include charges arising from the fault negligence insolvency or financial default of the Assured or their employees.

Constructive Total Loss

11. No claim for Constructive Total Loss shall be recoverable hereunder unless the subject matter insured is reasonably abandoned either on account of its actual total loss appearing to be unavoidable or because the cost of recovering, reconditioning and forwarding the subject matter insured to the destination to which it is insured would exceed its value on arrival.



Increased Value

12.

- 12.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 12.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply: The agreed value of the subject matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.

 In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- 13. This insurance
 - 13.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 13.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

amounts insured under all other insurances.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- 14. It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 14.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - 14.2 to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

15. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

16. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.



LAW AND PRACTICE

17. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE: Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 7, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 8, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE CARGO CLAUSES (C)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below,
 - 1.1 loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured reasonably attributable to
 - 1.1.1 fire or explosion
 - 1.1.2 vessel or craft being stranded grounded sunk or capsized
 - 1.1.3 overturning or derailment of land conveyance
 - 1.1.4 collision or contact of vessel craft or conveyance with any external object other than water
 - 1.1.5 discharge of cargo at a port of distress,
 - 1.2 loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by
 - 1.2.1 general average sacrifice
 - 1.2.2 jettison.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below.

Both to Blame Collision Clause

3. This insurance indemnifies the Assured, in respect of any risk insured herein, against liability incurred under any Both to Blame Collision Clause in the contract of carriage. In the event of any claim by carriers under the said Clause, the Assured agree to notify the Insurers who shall have the right, at their own cost and expense, to defend the Assured against such claim.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 4.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 4.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 4.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject- matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 4.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured
 - loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses) payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 4.6 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the vessel, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the voyage

 This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - deliberate damage to or deliberate destruction of the subject matter insured or any part thereof by the wrongful act of any person or persons



- 4.8 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.
- 5.
- 5.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from
 - 5.1.1 unseaworthiness of vessel or craft or unfitness of vessel or craft for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where the Assured are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject matter insured is loaded therein
 - 5.1.2 unfitness of container or conveyance for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading.
- 5.2 Exclusion 5.1.1 above shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
- 5.3 The Insurers waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination.
- 6. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense caused by
 - 6.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 6.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment, and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 6.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.
- 7. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense
 - 7.1 caused by strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.2 resulting from strikes, lock-outs, labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.3 caused by any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
 - 7.4 caused by any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

DURATION

Transit Clause

8.

- 8.1 Subject to Clause 11 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject matter insured is first moved in the warehouse or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 8.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance.
 - 8.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 8.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or



- 8.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of discharge overside of the subjectmatter insured from the overseas vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- 8.2 If, after discharge overside from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject-matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 8.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 9 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

- 9. If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject-matter insured as provided for in Clause 8 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either
 - 9.1 until the subject-matter insured is sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 60 days after arrival of the subject-matter insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 9.2 if the subject-matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 60 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8 above.

Change of Voyage

10.

- 10.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 10.2 Where the subject-matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 8.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the ship sails for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

11.

- 11.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 11.2 Subject to Clause 11.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Forwarding Charges

12. Where, as a result of the operation of a risk covered by this insurance, the insured transit is terminated at a port or place other than that to which the subject-matter insured is covered under this insurance, the Insurers will reimburse the Assured for any extra charges properly



and reasonably incurred in unloading storing and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured.

This Clause 12, which does not apply to general average or salvage charges, shall be subject to the exclusions contained in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 above, and shall not include charges arising from the fault negligence insolvency or financial default of the Assured or their employees.

Constructive Total Loss

13. No claim for Constructive Total Loss shall be recoverable hereunder unless the subject-matter insured is reasonably abandoned either on account of its actual total loss appearing to be unavoidable or because the cost of recovering, reconditioning and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured would exceed its value on arrival.

Increased Value

14.

- 14.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 14.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:

 The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- **15.** This insurance
 - 15.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee.
 - 15.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- **16.** It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 16.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

17. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.



AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

18. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

19. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 9, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 10, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE WAR CLAUSES (CARGO)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 3 and 4 below, loss of or damage to the subject matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 1.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment, arising from risks covered under 1.1 above, and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 1.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from a risk covered under these Clauses.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the vessel, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the voyage

 This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the voyage or adventure
 - 3.8 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from any hostile use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.
- 4.
- 4.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from
 - 4.1.1 unseaworthiness of vessel or craft or unfitness of vessel or craft for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where the Assured are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded therein
 - 4.1.2 unfitness of container or conveyance for the safe carriage of the subjectmatter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading.



- 4.2 Exclusion 4.1.1 above shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
- 4.3 The Insurers waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination.

DURATION

Transit Clause

5.

- 5.1 This insurance
 - 5.1.1 attaches only as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on an oversea vessel and
 - 5.1.2 terminates, subject to 5.2 and 5.3 below, either as the subject matter insured and as to any part as that part is discharged from an oversea vessel at the final port or place of discharge, or on expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of arrival of the vessel at the final port or place of discharge, whichever shall first occur; nevertheless, subject to prompt notice to the Insurers and to an additional premium, such insurance
 - 5.1.3 reattaches when, without having discharged the subject-matter insured at the final port or place of discharge, the vessel sails therefrom, and
 - 5.1.4 terminates, subject to 5.2 and 5.3 below, either as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is thereafter discharged from the vessel at the final (or substituted) port or place of discharge, or on expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of re-arrival of the vessel at the final port or place of discharge or arrival of the vessel at a substituted port or place of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- 5.2 If during the insured voyage the oversea vessel arrives at an intermediate port or place to discharge the subject matter insured for on-carriage by oversea vessel or by aircraft, or the subject matter insured is discharged from the vessel at a port or place of refuge, then, subject to 5.3 below and to an additional premium if required, this insurance continues until the expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of arrival of the vessel at such port or place, but thereafter reattaches as the subject matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on an on-carrying oversea vessel or aircraft. During the period of 15 days the insurance remains in force after discharge only whilst the subject matter insured and as to any part as that part is at such port or place. If the subject matter insured is on-carried within the said period of 15 days or if the insurance reattaches as provided in this Clause 5.2
 - 5.2.1 where the on-carriage is by oversea vessel this insurance continues subject to the terms of these Clauses,
 - 5.2.2 where the on-carriage is by aircraft, the current Institute War Clauses (Air Cargo) (excluding sendings by Post) shall be deemed to form part of the contract of insurance and shall apply to the on-carriage by air.
- 5.3 If the voyage in the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination agreed therein, such port or place shall be deemed the final port of discharge and this insurance terminates in accordance with 5.1.2. If the subject matter insured is subsequently reshipped to the original or any other destination, then provided notice is given to the Insurers before the commencement of such further transit and subject to an additional premium, this insurance reattaches



- 5.3.1 in the case of the subject matter insured having been discharged, as the subject matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on the oncarrying vessel for the voyage:
- 5.3.2 in the case of the subject-matter not having been discharged, when the vessel sails from such deemed final port of discharge; thereafter this insurance terminates in accordance with 5.1.4.
- The insurance against the risks of mines and derelict torpedoes. floating or submerged, is extended whilst the subject matter insured or any part thereof is on craft whilst in transit to or from the oversea vessel, but in no case beyond the expiry of 60 days after discharge from the oversea vessel unless otherwise specially agreed by the Insurers.
- 5.5 Subject to prompt notice to Insurers, and to an additional premium if required, this insurance shall remain in force within the provisions of these Clauses during any deviation, or any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to carriers under the contract of carriage.

 (For the purpose of Clause 5) "arrival" shall be deemed to mean that the vessel is anchored, moored or otherwise secured at a berth or place within the Harbour Authority area. If such a berth or place is not available, arrival is deemed to have occurred when the vessel first anchors, moors or otherwise secures either at or off the intended port or place of discharge "oversea vessel" shall be deemed to mean a vessel carrying the subject-matter from one port or place to another where such voyage involves a sea passage by that vessel)

Change of Voyage

6.

- 6.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- Where the subject matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 5.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the ship sails for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.
- **7.** Anything contained in this contract which is inconsistent with Clauses 3.7, 3.8 or 5 shall, to the extent of such inconsistency, be null and void.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

8.

- 8.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 8.2 Subject to Clause 8.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not

Increased Value

9.

9.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured. In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.



9.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:
The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.

In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- 10. This insurance
 - 10.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 10.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- 11. It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 11.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - 11.2 to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject-matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

13. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

14. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a reattachment of cover is requested under Clause 5, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 6, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE WAR CLAUSES (AIR CARGO) (excluding sendings by Post)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clause 3 below, loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 1.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment, arising from risks covered under 1 .1 above, and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 1.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.

Salvage Charges

2. This insurance covers salvage charges, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clause 3 below.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject-matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense arising from unfitness of aircraft conveyance or container for the safe carriage of the subject-matter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading. This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to
 - the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the aircraft where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the aircraft, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the transit
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought oragreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - 3.8 any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the transit or adventure
 - 3.9 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from any hostile use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.

DURATION



Transit Clause

4.

4.1 This insurance

- 4.1.1 attaches only as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on the aircraft for the commencement of the air transit insured and
- 4.1.2 terminates, subject to 4.2 and 4.3 below, either as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is discharged from the aircraft at the final place of discharge

or

on expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of arrival of the aircraft at the final place of discharge, whichever shall first occur; nevertheless.

subject to prompt notice to the Insurers and to an additional premium, such insurance

- 4.1.3 reattaches when, without having discharged the subject-matter insured at the final place of discharge, the aircraft departs therefrom, and
- 4.1.4 terminates, subject to 4.2 and 4.3 below, either as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is thereafter discharged from the aircraft at the final (or substituted) place of discharge, or

on expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of re-arrival of the aircraft at the final place of discharge or arrival of the aircraft at a substituted place of discharge, whichever shall first occur.

- 4.2 If during the insured transit the aircraft arrives at an intermediate place to discharge the subject- matter insured for on-carriage by aircraft or overseas vessel, then, subject to 4.3 below and to an additional premium if required, this insurance continues until the expiry of 15 days counting from midnight of the day of arrival of the aircraft at such place, but thereafter reattaches as the subject matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on an on-carrying aircraft or oversea vessel. During the period of 15 days the insurance remains in force after discharge only whilst the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is at such intermediate place. If the subject-matter insured is on-carried within the said period of 15 days or if the insurance reattaches as provided in this Clause 4.2
 - 4.2.1 where the on-carriage is by aircraft this insurance continues subject to the terms of these Clauses,
 - 4.2.2 where the on-carriage is by oversea vessel, the current Institute War Clauses (Cargo) shall be deemed to form part of the contract of insurance and shall apply to the on-carriage by sea.
- 4.3 If the air transit in the contract of carriage is terminated at a place other than the destination agreed therein, that place shall be deemed to be the final place of discharge and this insurance terminates in accordance with 4.1.2. If the subject-matter insured is subsequently consigned to the original or any other destination, then, provided notice is given to the Insurers before the commencement of such further transit and subject to an additional premium, this insurance reattaches
 - 4.3.1 in the case of the subject-matter insured having been discharged, as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is loaded on the oncarrying aircraft for the transit;
 - 4.3.2 in the case of the subject-matter insured not having been discharged, when the aircraft departs from such deemed final place of discharge; thereafter this insurance terminates in accordance with 4.1.4.
- 4.4 Subject to prompt notice to Insurers, and to an additional premium if required, this insurance shall remain in force within the provisions of these Clauses during any deviation, or any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to the air carriers under the contract of carriage. (For the purpose of Clause 4 oversea vessel shall be deemed to mean a vessel carrying the subject matter from



one port or place to another where such voyage involves a sea passage by that vessel)

Change of Transit

5.

- 5.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 5.2 Where the subject matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 4.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the aircraft leaves for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.
- 6. Anything contained in this contract which is inconsistent with Clauses 3.8, 3.9 or 4 shall, to the extent of such inconsistency, be null and void.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

7.

- 7.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 7.2 Subject to Clause 7.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Increased Value

8.

- 8.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 8.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:
 The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- 9. This insurance
 - 9.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 9.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured



- 10. It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 10.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - 10.2 to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

11. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject-matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

12. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

13. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a reattachment of cover is requested under Clause 4, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 5, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.3.09

INSTITUTE WAR CLAUSES (Sendings by Post)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clause 3 below, loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 1.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment, arising from risks covered under 1.1 above, and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 1.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from a risk covered under these Clauses.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject-matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses "packing" shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and "employees" shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 3.6 any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the voyage or adventure
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from any hostile use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter

DURATION

Transit Clause

4.

- 4.1 This insurance attaches only as the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is first moved in the premises of the senders at the place named in the contract of insurance for the immediate commencement of the transit and continues, but with the exclusion of any period during which the subject-matter insured is in packers' premises, until the subject-matter insured and as to any part as that part is delivered to the address on the postal package(s) when this insurance shall terminate.
- 5. Anything contained in this contract which is inconsistent with Clauses 3.6, 3.7 or 4 shall, to the extent of such inconsistency, be null and void.

CLAIMS



Insurable Interest

6.

- In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 6.2 Subject to Clause 8.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

7. This insurance shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- 8. It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 8.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

9. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject-matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

 It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

11. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE STRIKES CLAUSES (CARGO)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 3 and 4 below, loss of or damage to the subject matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 1.2 any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
 - 1.3 any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from a risk covered under these Clauses.

EXCLUSIONS

- 3. In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of this Clause 3.3 packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the vessel, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the voyage
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense arising from the absence shortage or withholding of labour of any description whatsoever resulting from any strike, lockout, labour disturbance, riot or civil commotion
 - 3.8 any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the voyage or adventure
 - 3.9 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter
 - 3.10 loss damage or expense caused by war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power.

4.

- 4.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from
 - 4.1.1 unseaworthiness of vessel or craft or unfitness of vessel or craft for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where the Assured are privy to such



- unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded therein
- 4.1.2 unfitness of container or conveyance for the safe carriage of the subjectmatter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading.
- 4.2 Exclusion 4.1.1 above shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
- 4.3 The Insurers waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject matter insured to destination.

DURATION

Transit Clause

5.

- 5.1 Subject to Clause 8 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject-matter insured is first moved in the warehouse or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 5.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance.
 - 5.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 5.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or
 - 5.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of discharge overside of the subjectmatter insured from the overseas vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- If, after discharge overside from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject-matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 5.1.1 to 5.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject-matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 5.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 5.1.1 to 5.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 6 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

- 6. If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject matter insured as provided for in Clause 5 above, then this insurance shall also terminate *unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers* and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either
 - 6.1 until the subject-matter insured is sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 60 days after arrival of the subject-matter insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or



6.2 if the subject-matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 60 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 5 above.

Change of Voyage

7.

- 7.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 7.2 Where the subject-matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 5.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the ship sails for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

8.

- 8.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 8.2 Subject to Clause 8.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Increased Value

9.

- 9.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 9.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:
 The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.

 In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- 10. This insurance
 - 10.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 10.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

amounts insured under all other insurances.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

11. It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder



- 11.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
- to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

12. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

13. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

14. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 6, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 7, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



1.1.09

INSTITUTE STRIKES CLAUSES (AIR CARGO)

RISKS COVERED

<u>Risks</u>

- This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clause 3 below, loss of or damage to the subject matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 1.2 any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
 - 1.3 any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

Salvage Charges

2. This insurance covers salvage charges incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clause 3 below.

EXCLUSIONS

- 3. In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of this Clause 3.3 packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense arising from unfitness of aircraft conveyance or container for the safe carriage of the subject matter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading. This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the aircraft where, at the time of loading of the subject matter insured on board the aircraft, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the transit
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject matter insured in good faith under a binding contract
 - 3.8 loss damage or expense arising from the absence shortage or withholding of labour of any description whatsoever resulting from any strike, lockout, labour disturbance, riot or civil commotion
 - 3.9 any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the transit or adventure
 - 3.10 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter
 - 3.11 loss damage or expense caused by war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power.



DURATION Transit Clause

4

- 4.1 Subject to Clause 7 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject matter insured is first moved in the warehouse, premises or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 4.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse, premises or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance.
 - 4.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse, premises or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 4.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or
 - 4.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of unloading of the subject matter insured from the aircraft at the final place of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- 4.2 If, after unloading from the aircraft at the final place of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 4.1.1 to 4.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 4.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 4.1.1 to 4.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 5 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to the air carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

- If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject matter insured as provided for in Clause 4 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either
 - 5.1 until the subject matter insured is sold and delivered at such place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 30 days after arrival of the subject matter insured at such place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 5.2 if the subject matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 30 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4 above.



Change of Transit

6.

- 6.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 6.2 Where the subject matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 4.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the aircraft leaves for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

7

- 7.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 7.2 Subject to Clause 7.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Increased Value

8.

- 8.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured. In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 8.2 Where this insurance is **on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:**The agreed value of the subject matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured. In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- This insurance
 - 9.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 9.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- **10.** It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 10.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - 10.2 to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver



11. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

12. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.

LAW AND PRACTICE

13. This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:- Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 5 or a change of destination is notified under Clause 6, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.



INSTITUTE CLASSIFICATION CLAUSE

QUALIFYING VESSELS

- 1). This insurance and the marine transit rates as agreed in the policy or open cover apply only to cargoes and/or interests carried by mechanically self-propelled vessels of steel construction classed with a Classification Society which is:
 - 1.1. a Member or Associate Member of the International Association of Classification Societies (IACS*), or
 - 1.2. a National Flag Society as defined in Clause 4 below, but only where the vessel is engaged exclusively in the coastal trading of that nation (including trading on an interisland route within an archipelago of which that nation forms part).

Cargoes and/or interests carried by vessels not classed as above must be notified promptly to underwriters for rates and conditions to be agreed.

Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable commercial market terms.

AGE LIMITATION

2). Cargoes and/or interests carried by Qualifying Vessels (as defined above) which exceed the following age limits will be insured on the policy or open cover conditions **subject to an additional premium to be agreed.**

Bulk or combination carriers over 10 years of age or other vessels over 15 years of age unless they:

- 2.1. have been used for the carriage of general cargo on an established and regular pattern of trading between a range of specified ports, and do not exceed 25 years of age, or
- 2.2. were constructed as containerships, vehicle carriers or double-skin open-hatch gantry crane vessels (OHGCs) and have been continuously used as such on an established and regular pattern of trading between a range of specified ports, and do not exceed 30 years of age.

CRAFT CLAUSE

3). The requirements of this Clause do not apply to any craft used to load or unload the vessel within the port area.

NATIONAL FLAG SOCIETY

4). A National Flag Society is a Classification Society which is domiciled in the same country as the owner of the vessel in question which must also operate under the flag of that country.

PROMPT NOTICE

5). Where this insurance requires the assured to give prompt notice to the Underwriters, the right to cover is dependent upon compliance with that obligation.

LAW AND PRACTICE

6). This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

1/1/86 CL.263

(FOR USE ONLY WITH THE NEW MARINE POLICY FORM)

^{*} For a current list of IACS Members and Associate Members please refer to the IACS website at: www.iacs.org.uk



INSTITUTE FROZEN FOOD CLAUSES (A) (Excluding Frozen Meat)

RISKS COVERED

- 1 This insurance covers, except as provided in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below,
 - 1.1 all risks of loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured, other than loss or damage resulting from any variation in temperature howsoever caused,
 - 1.2 loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured resulting from any variation in temperature attributable to
 - 1.2.1 breakdown of refrigerating machinery resulting in its stoppage for a period of not less than 24 consecutive hours
 - 1.2.2 fire or explosion
 - 1.2.3 vessel or craft being stranded grounded sunk or capsized
 - 1.2.4 overturning or derailment of land conveyance
 - 1.2.5 collision or contact of vessel craft or conveyance with any external object other than water
 - 1.2.6 discharge of cargo at a port of distress.
- This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of affreightment and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 or elsewhere in this insurance.
- This insurance is extended to indemnify the Assured against such proportion of liability under the contract of affreightment "Both to Collision" Clause as is in respect of a loss recoverable hereunder. In the event of any claim by shipowners under the said Clause the Assured Blame agree to notify the Underwriters who shall have the right, at their own cost and expense, to defend the Assured against such claim.

EXCLUSIONS

- 4 In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 4.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 4.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 4.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject-matter insured (for the purpose of this Clause 4.3 "packing" shall be deemed to include stowage in a container or liftvan but only when such stowage is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their servants)
 - 4.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured (except loss damage expense resulting from variation in temperature specifically covered under Clause 1.2 above)
 - 4.5 loss damage or expense proximately caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 4.6 loss damage or expense arising from insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel
 - 4.7 loss damage or expense arising from the use of any weapon of war employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter
 - 4.8 loss damage or expense arising from any failure of the Assured or their servants to take all reasonable precautions to ensure that the subject-matter insured is kept in refrigerated or, where appropriate, properly insulated and cooled space
 - any loss damage or expense otherwise recoverable hereunder unless prompt notice thereof is given to the Underwriters and, in any event, not later than 30 days after the termination of this insurance.

5



- 5.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from unseaworthiness of vessel or craft, unfitness of vessel craft conveyance container or lift van for the safe carriage of the subject-matter insured, where the Assured or their servants are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded therein.
- 5.2 The Underwriters waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination, unless the Assured or their servants are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness.
- 6 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense caused by
 - 6.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 6.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment (piracy excepted), and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 6.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.
- 7 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense
 - 7.1 caused by strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.2 resulting from strikes, lock-out, labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.3 caused by any terrorist or any person acting from a political motive.

DURATION

8

- 8.1 This insurance attaches from the time the goods are loaded into the conveyance at freezing works or cold storage at the place named herein for the commencement of the transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 8.1.1 on delivery to the cold store or place of storage at the destination named herein,
 - 8.1.2 on delivery to any other cold store or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named herein, which the Assured elect to use either
 8.1.2.1 for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or
 8.1.2.2 for allocation or distribution,
 - 8.1.3 on expiry of 5 days after discharge overside of the goods hereby insured from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur;
- 8.2 If, after discharge overside from the vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the goods are to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which they are insured hereunder, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided for above, shall not extend beyond the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 8.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for above and to the provisions of Cause 9 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to shipowners or charterers under the contract of affreightment.
- If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before delivery of the goods as provided for in Clause 8 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Underwriters and continuation of cover is requested when the insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Underwriters, either
 - 9.1 until the goods are sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 30 days after arrival of the goods hereby insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 9.2 if the goods are forwarded within the said period of 30 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named herein or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8 above.



Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, *held* covered at a premium and on conditions to be arranged subject to prompt notice being given to the Underwriters.

CLAIMS

11

- 11.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject-matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 11.2 Subject to 11.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Underwriters were not.
- Where, as a result of the operation of a risk covered by this insurance, the insured transit is terminated at a place other than that to which the subject-matter is covered under this insurance, the Underwriters will reimburse the Assured for any extra charges properly and reasonably incurred in unloading storing and forwarding the subject-matter to the destination to which it is insured hereunder.
 - This Clause 12, which does not apply to general average or salvage charges, shall be subject to the exclusions contained in Clauses 4,5,6 and 7 above, and shall not include charges arising from the fault negligence insolvency or financial default of the Assured or their servants.
- No claim for Constructive Total Loss shall be recoverable hereunder unless the subject-matter insured is reasonably abandoned either on account of its actual total loss appearing to be unavoidable or because the cost of recovering, reconditioning and forwarding the subject-matter to the destination to which it is insured would exceed its value on arrival.

14

- 14.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the cargo insured herein the agreed value of the cargo shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured herein bears to such total amount insured.
 In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Underwriters with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 14.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:

 The agreed value of the cargo shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount
 Insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the
 loss and effected on the cargo by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall
 be in such proportion as the sum insured herein bears to such total amount insured.
 In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Underwriters with evidence of the
 amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

This insurance shall not inure to the benefit of the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

- 16 It is the duty of the Assured and their servants and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 16.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss,
 and
 - to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Underwriters will, in addition to any loss recoverable



hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Measures taken by the Assured or the Underwriters with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject-matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

18 It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control

LAW AND PRACTICE

19 This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:- It is necessary for the Assured when they become aware of an event which is "held covered" under this insurance to give prompt notice to the Underwriters and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.

SPECIAL NOTE: - This insurance does not cover loss damage or expense caused by embargo, or by rejection prohibition or detention by the government of the country of import or their agencies or departments, but does not exclude loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by risks insured hereunder and sustained prior to any such embargo rejection prohibition or detention.



1/1/86 CL.265

(FOR USE ONLY WITH THE NEW MARINE POLICY FORM) INSTITUTE STRIKES CLAUSES (FROZEN FOOD) (Excluding Frozen Meat)

RISKS COVERED

- 1 This insurance covers, except as provided in Clauses 3 and 4 below, loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by
 - 1.1 strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 1.2 any terrorist or any person acting from a political motive.
- 2 This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of affrieghtment and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from a risk covered under these clauses.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 3.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 3.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject-matter insured (for the purpose of this Clause 3.3 "packing" shall be deemed to include stowage in a container or liftvan but only when such stowage is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their servants)
 - 3.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject-matter insured
 - 3.5 loss damage or expense proximately caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 3.6 loss damage or expense arising from insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel
 - 3.7 loss damage or expense arising from the absence shortage or withholding of equipment, power, fuel, coolant, refrigerant or labour of any description whatsoever resulting from any strike, lockout, labour disturbance, riot or civil commotion
 - 3.8 any claim based upon loss of or frustration of the voyage or adventure
 - 3.9 loss damage or expense arising from the use of any weapon of war employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter
 - 3.10 loss damage or expense caused by war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power.
 - 3.11 any loss damage or expense otherwise recoverable hereunder unless prompt notice thereof is given to the Underwriters and, in any event, not later than 30 days after the termination of this insurance.

4

- 4.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from unseaworthiness of vessel or craft, unfitness of vessel craft conveyance container or liftvan for the safe carriage of the subject-matter insured, where the Assured or their servants are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded insured,
- 4.2 The Underwriters waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination, unless the Assured or their servants are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness.

DURATION



5

- 5.1 This insurance attaches from the time the goods leave the warehouse or place of storage at the place named herein for the commencement of the transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 5.1.1 on delivery to the cold store or place of storage at the destination named herein,
 - 5.1.2 on delivery to any other cold store or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named herein, which the Assured elect to use either
 - 5.1.2.1 for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or 5.1.2.2 for allocation or distribution,

or

- 5.1.3 on expiry of 5 days after discharge overside of the goods hereby insured from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur;
- If, after discharge overside from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the goods are to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which they are insured hereunder, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided for above, shall not extend beyond the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 5.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for above and to the provisions of Cause 6 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to shipowners or charterers under the contract of affreightment.
- If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before delivery of the goods as provided for in Clause 5 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Underwriters and continuation of cover is requested when the insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Underwriters, either
 - 6.1 until the goods are sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 30 days after arrival of the goods hereby insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 6.2 if the goods are forwarded within the said period of 30 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named herein or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 5 above.
- Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, *held* covered at a premium and on conditions to be arranged subject to prompt notice being given to the Underwriters.

CLAIMS

8

- 8.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject-matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 8.2 Subject to 8.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Underwriters were not.

9

9.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the cargo insured herein the agreed value of the cargo shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured herein bears to such total amount insured.



- In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Underwriters with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 9.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply:
 The agreed value of the cargo shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the cargo by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured herein bears to such total amount insured. In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Underwriters with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

This insurance shall not inure to the benefit of the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

- 11 It is the duty of the Assured and their servants and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 11.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Underwriters will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.
- Measures taken by the Assured or the Underwriters with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject-matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

13 It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control

LAW AND PRACTICE

- 14 This insurance is subject to English law and practice.
- NOTE:- It is necessary for the Assured when they become aware of an event which is "held covered" under this insurance to give prompt notice to the Underwriters and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation.
- SPECIAL NOTE: This insurance does not cover loss damage or expense caused by embargo, or by rejection prohibition or detention by the government of the country of import or their agencies or departments, but does not exclude loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by risks insured hereunder and sustained prior to any such embargo rejection prohibition or detention.



1/10/90 CL.356

INSTITUTE RADIOACTIVE CONTAMINATION EXCLUSION CLAUSE

This clause shall be paramount and shall override anything contained in this insurance inconsistent therewith.

- 1. In no case shall this insurance cover loss, damage, liability or expense directly or indirectly caused by, contributed to by or arising from:
 - 1.1 ionising radiations from or contamination by radioactivity from any nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste or from the combustion of nuclear fuel,
 - the radioactive, toxic, explosive or other hazardous or contaminating properties of any nuclear installation, reactor or other nuclear assembly or nuclear component thereof,
 - any weapon of war employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.



10/11/2003 CL370

INSTITUTE RADIOACTIVE CONTAMINATION, CHEMICAL, BIOLOGICAL, BIO-CHEMICAL AND ELECTROMAGNETIC WEAPONS EXCLUSION CLAUSE

This clause shall be paramount and shall override anything contained in this insurance inconsistent therewith:

- 1. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage liability or expense directly or indirectly caused by or contributed to by or arising from
 - ionising radiations from or contamination by radioactivity from any nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste or from the combustion of nuclear fuel
 - the radioactive, toxic, explosive or other hazardous or contaminating properties of any nuclear installation, reactor or other nuclear assembly or nuclear component thereof
 - 1.3 any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter
 - 1.4 the radioactive, toxic, explosive or other hazardous or contaminating properties of any radioactive matter. The exclusion in this sub-clause does not extend to radioactive isotopes, other than nuclear fuel, when such isotopes are being prepared, carried, stored, or used for commercial, agricultural, medical, scientific or other similar peaceful purposes
 - 1.5 any chemical, biological, bio-chemical, or electromagnetic weapon.



11/11/2019 LMA5403

MARINE CYBER ENDORSEMENT

- Subject only to paragraph 3 below, in no case shall this insurance cover loss, damage, liability or expense directly or indirectly caused by or contributed to by or arising from the use or operation, as a means for inflicting harm, of any computer, computer system, computer software programme, malicious code, computer virus, computer process or any other electronic system.
- Subject to the conditions, limitations and exclusions of the policy to which this clause attaches, the indemnity otherwise recoverable hereunder shall not be prejudiced by the use or operation of any computer, computer system, computer software programme, computer process or any other electronic system, if such operation is not as a means of inflicting harm.
- 3. Where this clause is endorsed on policies covering risks of war, civil war, revolution, rebellion, insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power, or terrorism or any person acting from a political motive, paragraph 1 shall not operate to exclude losses (which would otherwise be covered) arising from the use of any computer, computer system or computer software programme or any other electronic system in the launch and/or guidance system and/or firing mechanism of any weapon or missile.



1/1/34 CL161

INSTITUTE REPLACEMENT CLAUSE

In the event of loss of or damage to any part or parts of an insured machine caused by a peril covered by the Policy the sum recoverable shall not exceed the cost of replacement or repair of such part or parts plus charges for forwarding and refitting, if incurred, but excluding duty unless the full duty is included in the amount insured, in which case loss, if any, sustained by payment of additional duty shall also be recoverable.

Provided always that in no case shall the liability of the Underwriters exceed the insured value of the complete machine.



COMMUNICABLE DISEASE EXCLUSION (Cargo)

- Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary within this insurance, this insurance does not insure
 any loss, damage, liability, claim, cost or expense of whatsoever nature caused by, contributed to
 by, resulting from, arising out of, or in connection with a Communicable Disease or the fear or
 threat (whether actual or perceived) of a Communicable Disease regardless of any other cause or
 event contributing concurrently or in any other sequence thereto.
- 2. As used herein, a Communicable Disease means any disease which can be transmitted by means of any substance or agent from any organism to another organism where:
 - 2.1. substance or agent includes, but is not limited to, a virus, bacterium, parasite or other organism or any variation thereof, whether deemed living or not, and
 - 2.2. the method of transmission, whether direct or indirect, includes but is not limited to, airborne transmission, bodily fluid transmission, transmission from or to any surface or object, solid, liquid or gas or between organisms, and
 - 2.3. the disease, substance or agent can cause or threaten bodily injury, illness, damage to human health, human welfare or property.

JC2020-011 17 April 2020



1.1.09

INSTITUTE CARGO CLAUSES (B)

RISKS COVERED

Risks

- 1. This insurance covers, except as excluded by the provisions of Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below,
 - 1.1 loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured reasonably attributable to
 - 1.1.1 fire or explosion
 - 1.1.2 vessel or craft being stranded grounded sunk or capsized
 - 1.1.3 overturning or derailment of land conveyance
 - 1.1.4 collision or contact of vessel craft or conveyance with any external object other than water
 - 1.1.5 discharge of cargo at a port of distress
 - 1.1.6 earthquake volcanic eruption or lightning,
 - 1.2 loss of or damage to the subject-matter insured caused by
 - 1.2.1 general average sacrifice
 - 1.2.2 jettison or washing overboard
 - 1.2.3 entry of sea lake or river water into vessel craft hold conveyance container or place of storage,
 - 1.3 total loss of any package lost overboard or dropped whilst loading on to, or unloading from, vessel or craft.

General Average

2. This insurance covers general average and salvage charges, adjusted or determined according to the contract of carriage and/or the governing law and practice, incurred to avoid or in connection with the avoidance of loss from any cause except those excluded in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 below.

Both to Blame Collision Clause

This insurance indemnifies the Assured, in respect of any risk insured herein, against liability incurred under any Both to Blame Collision Clause in the contract of carriage. In the event of any claim by carriers under the said Clause, the Assured agree to notify the Insurers who shall have the right, at their own cost and expense, to defend the Assured against such claim.

EXCLUSIONS

- In no case shall this insurance cover
 - 4.1 loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of the Assured
 - 4.2 ordinary leakage, ordinary loss in weight or volume, or ordinary wear and tear of the subject-matter insured
 - 4.3 loss damage or expense caused by insufficiency or unsuitability of packing or preparation of the subject matter insured to withstand the ordinary incidents of the insured transit where such packing or preparation is carried out by the Assured or their employees or prior to the attachment of this insurance (for the purpose of these Clauses packing shall be deemed to include stowage in a container and employees shall not include independent contractors)
 - 4.4 loss damage or expense caused by inherent vice or nature of the subject matter insured
 - 4.5 loss damage or expense caused by delay, even though the delay be caused by a risk insured against (except expenses payable under Clause 2 above)
 - 4.6 loss damage or expense caused by insolvency or financial default of the owners managers charterers or operators of the vessel where, at the time of loading of the subject-matter insured on board the vessel, the Assured are aware, or in the ordinary course of business should be aware, that such insolvency or financial default could prevent the normal prosecution of the voyage
 - This exclusion shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract



- 4.7 deliberate damage to or deliberate destruction of the subject-matter insured or any part thereof by the wrongful act of any person or persons
- 4.8 loss damage or expense directly or indirectly caused by or arising from the use of any weapon or device employing atomic or nuclear fission and/or fusion or other like reaction or radioactive force or matter.

5

- 5.1 In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense arising from
 - 5.1.1 unseaworthiness of vessel or craft or unfitness of vessel or craft for the safe carriage of the subject-matter insured, where the Assured are privy to such unseaworthiness or unfitness, at the time the subject-matter insured is loaded therein
 - 5.1.2 unfitness of container or conveyance for the safe carriage of the subjectmatter insured, where loading therein or thereon is carried out prior to attachment of this insurance or by the Assured or their employees and they are privy to such unfitness at the time of loading.
- 5.2 Exclusion 5.1.1 above shall not apply where the contract of insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the subject-matter insured in good faith under a binding contract.
- 5.3 The Insurers waive any breach of the implied warranties of seaworthiness of the ship and fitness of the ship to carry the subject-matter insured to destination.
- **6.** In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense caused by
 - 6.1 war civil war revolution rebellion insurrection, or civil strife arising therefrom, or any hostile act by or against a belligerent power
 - 6.2 capture seizure arrest restraint or detainment, and the consequences thereof or any attempt thereat
 - 6.3 derelict mines torpedoes bombs or other derelict weapons of war.
- 7. In no case shall this insurance cover loss damage or expense
 - 7.1 caused by strikers, locked-out workmen, or persons taking part in labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.2 resulting from strikes, lock-outs, labour disturbances, riots or civil commotions
 - 7.3 caused by any act of terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted
- 7.4 caused by any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive.

DURATION

Transit Clause

8.

- 8.1 Subject to Clause 11 below, this insurance attaches from the time the subject-matter insured is first moved in the warehouse or at the place of storage (at the place named in the contract of insurance) for the purpose of the immediate loading into or onto the carrying vehicle or other conveyance for the commencement of transit, continues during the ordinary course of transit and terminates either
 - 8.1.1 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at the final warehouse or place of storage at the destination named in the contract of insurance.
 - 8.1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
 - 8.1.3 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or



- 8.1.4 on the expiry of 60 days after completion of discharge overside of the subjectmatter insured from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, whichever shall first occur.
- 8.2 If, after discharge overside from the oversea vessel at the final port of discharge, but prior to termination of this insurance, the subject-matter insured is to be forwarded to a destination other than that to which it is insured, this insurance, whilst remaining subject to termination as provided in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4, shall not extend beyond the time the subject-matter insured is first moved for the purpose of the commencement of transit to such other destination.
- 8.3 This insurance shall remain in force (subject to termination as provided for in Clauses 8.1.1 to 8.1.4 above and to the provisions of Clause 9 below) during delay beyond the control of the Assured, any deviation, forced discharge, reshipment or transhipment and during any variation of the adventure arising from the exercise of a liberty granted to carriers under the contract of carriage.

Termination of Contract of Carriage

- 9. If owing to circumstances beyond the control of the Assured either the contract of carriage is terminated at a port or place other than the destination named therein or the transit is otherwise terminated before unloading of the subject-matter insured as provided for in Clause 8 above, then this insurance shall also terminate unless prompt notice is given to the Insurers and continuation of cover is requested when this insurance shall remain in force, subject to an additional premium if required by the Insurers, either
 - 9.1 until the subject-matter insured is sold and delivered at such port or place, or, unless otherwise specially agreed, until the expiry of 60 days after arrival of the subjectmatter insured at such port or place, whichever shall first occur, or
 - 9.2 if the subject-matter insured is forwarded within the said period of 60 days (or any agreed extension thereof) to the destination named in the contract of insurance or to any other destination, until terminated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8 above.

Change of Voyage

10.

- 10.1 Where, after attachment of this insurance, the destination is changed by the Assured, this must be notified promptly to Insurers for rates and terms to be agreed. Should a loss occur prior to such agreement being obtained cover may be provided but only if cover would have been available at a reasonable commercial market rate on reasonable market terms.
- 10.2 Where the subject-matter insured commences the transit contemplated by this insurance (in accordance with Clause 8.1), but, without the knowledge of the Assured or their employees the ship sails for another destination, this insurance will nevertheless be deemed to have attached at commencement of such transit.

CLAIMS

Insurable Interest

11.

- 11.1 In order to recover under this insurance the Assured must have an insurable interest in the subject matter insured at the time of the loss.
- 11.2 Subject to Clause 11.1 above, the Assured shall be entitled to recover for insured loss occurring during the period covered by this insurance, notwithstanding that the loss occurred before the contract of insurance was concluded, unless the Assured were aware of the loss and the Insurers were not.

Forwarding Charges

Where, as a result of the operation of a risk covered by this insurance, the insured transit is terminated at a port or place other than that to which the subject-matter insured is covered



under this insurance, the Insurers will reimburse the Assured for any extra charges properly and reasonably incurred in unloading storing and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured.

This Clause 12, which does not apply to general average or salvage charges, shall be subject to the exclusions contained in Clauses 4, 5, 6 and 7 above, and shall not include charges arising from the fault negligence insolvency or financial default of the Assured or their employees.

Constructive Total Loss

13. No claim for Constructive Total Loss shall be recoverable hereunder unless the subject-matter insured is reasonably abandoned either on account of its actual total loss appearing to be unavoidable or because the cost of recovering, reconditioning and forwarding the subject-matter insured to the destination to which it is insured would exceed its value on arrival.

Increased Value

14.

- 14.1 If any Increased Value insurance is effected by the Assured on the subject-matter insured under this insurance the agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be increased to the total amount insured under this insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.
- 14.2 Where this insurance is on Increased Value the following clause shall apply: The agreed value of the subject-matter insured shall be deemed to be equal to the total amount insured under the primary insurance and all Increased Value insurances covering the loss and effected on the subject-matter insured by the Assured, and liability under this insurance shall be in such proportion as the sum insured under this insurance bears to such total amount insured.
 - In the event of claim the Assured shall provide the Insurers with evidence of the amounts insured under all other insurances.

BENEFIT OF INSURANCE

- **15.** This insurance
 - 15.1 covers the Assured which includes the person claiming indemnity either as the person by or on whose behalf the contract of insurance was effected or as an assignee,
 - 15.2 shall not extend to or otherwise benefit the carrier or other bailee.

MINIMISING LOSSES

Duty of Assured

- **16.** It is the duty of the Assured and their employees and agents in respect of loss recoverable hereunder
 - 16.1 to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising such loss, and
 - to ensure that all rights against carriers, bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised and the Insurers will, in addition to any loss recoverable hereunder, reimburse the Assured for any charges properly and reasonably incurred in pursuance of these duties.

Waiver

17. Measures taken by the Assured or the Insurers with the object of saving, protecting or recovering the subject matter insured shall not be considered as a waiver or acceptance of abandonment or otherwise prejudice the rights of either party.

AVOIDANCE OF DELAY

18. It is a condition of this insurance that the Assured shall act with reasonable despatch in all circumstances within their control.



LAW AND PRACTICE

19. This insurance This insurance is subject to English law and practice.

NOTE:— Where a continuation of cover is requested under Clause 9, or a change of destination is notified under Clause 10, there is an obligation to give prompt notice to the Insurers and the right to such cover is dependent upon compliance with this obligation



General Conditions and Additional Covers

Accumulation Clause

Should there be any accumulation of the Subject-Matter Insured whilst in transit beyond the conveyance limits expressed in the Policy by reason of any interruption of the transit beyond the control of the Assured and/or by reason of any casualty and/or at a transhipping point and/or on a connecting vessel or conveyance it is agreed that this Policy shall attach for the full amount at risk subject to Insurer's liability being limited to a maximum of 200% of the relevant conveyance limit or GBP5,000,000, whichever is the less, provided notice is given to Insurers as soon as practicable by the Insured of such accumulation.

Additional Discharge Expenses

If the Subject-Matter Insured is damaged by a loss recoverable under this policy Insurers will pay the additional costs which the Assured necessarily and reasonably incur:

- 1. To unload, discharge, handle and store the damaged and/or sound Subject-Matter Insured.
- 2. To re-load, transport and forward the damaged and/or sound Subject-Matter Insured to their original intended destination by any means whatsoever.

The maximum limit any one claim is £5,000.

Antiques Clause

Where this policy covers antiques or works of art and in the event of this Subject-Matter Insured being damaged by risks insured against, this policy covers only the reasonable cost of repairs and in no circumstances shall cover depreciation or loss in value in addition thereto. Furthermore, the burden of proof shall lay with the Assured to adequately show to Insurers satisfaction that the individual values given in respect of the Subject-Matter Insured accurately represent no more than their fair market value at date of loss.

Average Clause

This insurance is subject to Average, that is to say if the value of any shipment or sending insured hereunder, calculated in accordance with the policy Basis of Valuation, is at the time of loss greater than the relevant policy limit applicable to the shipment or sending concerned, the Assured shall be entitled to recover only such proportion of the loss as the relevant policy limit bears to the value of the shipment or sending concerned, calculated in accordance with the policy Basis of Valuation.

Brands and Trade Marks Clause

In the case of damage to Subject-Matter Insured bearing embossed or indented brands or other permanent marking identifying the Assured as the manufacturer and carrying or implying the guarantee of the Assured then such damage shall be treated as a constructive total loss.

This extension in cover shall only apply where it is not possible to remove the embossed or indented brand or permanent marking and the Assured is able to demonstrate to Insurers that sale of such damaged goods will be detrimental to the Assured's good name. Subject to prior agreement by Insurers the Assured shall dispose of the damaged Subject-Matter Insured to the best advantage or they shall be destroyed in the presence of both a representative of Insurers and the Assured.

Buyer's Interest Clause

In respect of the Subject-Matter Insured purchased by the Assured on CIF or similar terms, where the seller is responsible for effecting insurance on conditions no more restrictive than Institute Cargo Clauses (C), this insurance is to indemnify the Assured in respect and to the extent of claims which they fail to recover from the insurance effected by the seller. This insurance applies only to loss or damage which is or would be recoverable under the conditions of this policy.

The existence of this insurance must not be disclosed to any third party.

All rights and benefits against the seller and/or carriers and/or others are to be subrogated to Insurers.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



Any assignment of this policy or of any interest or claim hereunder shall discharge Insurers from all liability.

Cargo ISM Endorsement & Cargo ISM Forwarding Charges Clause

In no case shall this insurance cover loss, damage or expense where the Subject-Matter Insured is carried by a vessel that is not ISM Code certified or whose owner or operators do not hold an ISM Code Document of Compliance when, at the time of loading of the Subject-Matter Insured on board the vessel, the Assured were aware, or in the ordinary course of business should have been aware:

- a. either that such vessel was not certified in accordance with the ISM Code
- b. or that a current Document of Compliance was not held by her owners or operators

as required under the SOLAS Convention 1974 as amended. This exclusion shall not apply where this insurance has been assigned to the party claiming hereunder who has bought or agreed to buy the Subject-Matter Insured in good faith under a binding contract.

This insurance is however extended to reimburse the Assured, up to the limit of the sum insured for the voyage, for any extra charges properly and reasonably incurred in unloading, storing and forwarding the Subject-Matter Insured to the destination to which it is insured hereunder following release of cargo from a vessel arrested or detained at or diverted to any other port or place (other than the intended port of destination) where the voyage is terminated due either:

- a. to such vessel not being certified in accordance with the ISM code
- b. or to a current Document of Compliance not being held by her owners or operators

as required under the SOLAS Convention 1974 as amended.

This clause, which does not apply to General Average or Salvage or Salvage Charges, is subject to all other terms, conditions and exclusions contained in the policy and in respect of such unloading, storing and forwarding charges is subject to a limit of 20% of the sum insured for the voyage in question, or GBP100, 000, whichever is the lesser amount.

Concealed Damage Clause

This policy terminates in accordance with the Transit Clause forming part of the relevant Institute Cargo Clauses herein, but it is hereby understood and agreed that any claim hereunder will not be prejudiced by delay in calling for survey providing such delay does not exceed 90 days after the termination of this insurance, provided always that if the packages arrive on site with outward signs of damage, an immediate application will be made for survey.

This clause is only operative where the claimant is the Assured named herein and does not apply to the benefit of any third parties.

Conditions for F.O.B. Sendings

Risk commences from the time the Subject-Matter Insured leave the warehouse or place of storage for the commencement of transit until delivered on board export power vessel at port of shipment including the risk whilst remaining on quay or wharves and/or in warehouses (other than packers warehouse) or sheds whilst awaiting shipment for a period not exceeding 60 days. Any period in excess of 60 days held covered at a rate to be arranged subject to prompt advice thereof being given to the Insurer.

Consequential Loss

This policy covers, in addition to any other amount recoverable hereunder, consequential loss reasonably and necessarily incurred by the Assured as a result of:

- 1. loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured recoverable under the terms of this Policy
- 2. delay to the Subject-Matter Insured whilst in transit caused by the carrying conveyance suffering loss or damage from:
 - 2.1 Fire or explosion,
 - 2.2 Being stranded, grounded, capsized or sunk,
 - 2.3 Collision or contact with any external object other than water,
 - 2.4 General Average sacrifice



2.5 Acts of piracy

But excluding:

- a) Any pecuniary penalties imposed under contract
- b) Any claim for loss of future orders unless they are the subject of a confirmed written contract which pre-dates the incident giving rise to the claim.

Cover under this Clause is limited to GBP25,000 any one loss or series of losses originating from the same event, and GBP100,000 in the aggregate any one period of insurance. Coverage hereunder is also subject to the Assured contributing to each and every loss recoverable hereunder in the sum of 20% of the gross amount of the loss, Insurers paying the balance of 80%.

Container Damage Clause

This policy extends to include the Assured's legal liability in respect of physical loss or damage only to containers and/or rail wagons supplied to the Assured by vessel owners, aircraft owners or others for the insured transit whilst in the custody of the Assured or their agent and whilst at their risk.

The indemnity provided by this clause shall be in addition to the indemnity provided elsewhere herein but claims under this clause are limited to GBP 50,000 any one loss or series of losses arising out of one event.

Claims under this clause are subject to a Deductible of GBP 250 each and every loss or series of losses arising out of one event.

Subject to a limit in aggregate of GBP 100,000.

Container Demurrage Charges

This policy covers demurrage and/or late penalties assessed against, and paid by the Assured for late return of containers when said containers are retained by the Assured upon instruction from Insurers or their appointed surveyors for investigation of loss or damage which may be recoverable hereunder. However, Insurers shall not be liable for any demurrage charges which may be assessed against the Assured for delay caused by strike, lockout, stoppage or restraint of labour. The time period for which Insurers shall be liable for said charges shall begin at the time that Insurers or their appointed surveyors instruct the Assured in writing to retain the containers for inspection and end at the time the appointed surveyor instructs the Assured to return the containers.

Cover under this clause is for the sole benefit of the Assured named in this Policy and is not assignable.

Subject to a limit of GBP50,000 any one loss and in the aggregate

Contract Price Clause

For Subject-Matter Insured sold or pre-sold but not delivered and with regard to which the sales contract is cancelled by reason of loss or damage hereby insured against either wholly or to the extent of the damage, the Insurer's liability shall be based on the sales or in the absence of such price the pre-agreed contract sales price of the Subject-Matter Insured.

Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 Exclusion Clause (Cargo) JC - 2000/02

The Provisions of the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 do not apply to this insurance or to any certificate(s) of insurance issued hereunder. Neither this insurance nor any certificates issued hereunder confer any benefits on any third parties. No third party may enforce any term of this insurance or of any certificate issued hereunder. This clause shall not affect the rights of the Assured (as assignee or otherwise) or the rights of any loss payee.

Conveyances

Unless otherwise agreed, the Subject-Matter Insured shall be carried by approved power vessel (approved as per Institute Classification Clause herein) and/or airfreight and/or rail and/or post and/or road vehicles including vehicles owned or operated by the Assured, including transit by craft and/or lighter to and from the vessel.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



Cuttings Clause

In the event of claims for loss and/or damage where practicable the cracked damaged or broken portion of each pipe/roll to be cut and the Insurers to pay proportionate value of the part cut off plus the cost of cutting and to receive salvage on any such portion.

Debris Removal Clause

This policy covers, in addition to any other amount recoverable under this insurance, extra expenses reasonably incurred by the Assured for the removal and disposal of debris of the Subject-Matter Insured or part thereof, by reason of damage thereto caused by an insured risk, but excluding absolutely:

 Any expenses incurred in consequence of or to prevent or mitigate pollution or contamination, or any threat or liability thereof, or the cost of removal of cargo from any vessel or craft.

In no case shall the Insurers be liable under this Clause for more than 20% of the proportionate insured value under this policy of the damaged goods removed.

Deliberate Damage - Pollution Hazard

This policy covers, only whilst the Subject-Matter Insured is aboard a waterborne conveyance, loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured directly caused by governmental authorities acting for the public welfare to prevent or mitigate a pollution hazard or threat thereof, provided that the accident or occurrence creating the situation which required such governmental action would have resulted in a recoverable claim under the policy if the Subject-Matter Insured would have sustained physical loss or damage as a direct result of such accident or occurrence. This clause shall not increase the limits of liability provided for in the declaration.

Designated Sanctions Targets

In addition to those countries listed as Elevated, High or Severe in the Global Cargo Watch List the Assured must always notify Insurers of all transits to, or from, or through the following countries – Afghanistan, Angola, Belarus, Burundi, Central African Republic, Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), Cote d'Ivoire (Ivory coast), Crimea, Cuba, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Guinea-Bissau Haiti, Iran, Iraq, Kyrgyzstan, Lebanon, Liberia, Libya, Mali, Moldova, Myanmar (Burma), Nicaragua, Nigeria, North Korea, Republic of Guinea, Russia, Rwanda, Serbia, Sierra Leone, Somalia, South Sudan, Syria, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan, Venezuela, Yemen, Zimbabwe, and any other country where their local legislation decrees insurance must be effected locally.

Engineers &/or Sales Representatives Tools, Test Service & Development Equipment and Samples Extension

The policy covers tools, samples and test service & development equipment belonging to the Assured or for which they are responsible, up to the value shown in the Schedule each and every claim, unless agreed otherwise. The cover is subject to the Vehicle Security Clause (Own Vehicles) contained within this policy and is subject to a Deductible of GBP 100 each and every claim.

Insurers will not pay for:

- 1. Loss of or damage caused by trial test or operation or any process involving their use.
- 2. Theft unless following violent and/or forcible entry into locked store or building of substantial construction or motor vehicle.
- 3. Ordinary wear and tear or gradual deterioration.
- 4. Theft of laptops &/or mobile phones &/or electronic mobile communication equipment.

Insurers will not pay for:

- 1. Loss of or damage caused by trial test or operation or any process involving their use.
- 2. Theft unless following violent and/or forcible entry into locked store or building of substantial construction or motor vehicle.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



- 3. Ordinary wear and tear or gradual deterioration.
- 4. Theft of laptops &/or mobile phones &/or electronic mobile communication equipment.

Errors and Omissions

The Company agrees that the Assured shall not be prejudiced by any unintentional error or omission relating to declarations of shipments under the policy, provided that such errors or omissions are advised to the Company as soon as they come to the notice of the Assured.

Exhibitions and Demonstrations Extension

Insurers will pay for loss of or damage up to the amount shown in the Schedule to the Subject-Matter Insured and display and exhibition stands, fixtures, fittings and equipment, advertising & promotional literature and goods, whilst in transit to and from and while at exhibition and/or trade fairs and/or demonstration sites, including during packing and unpacking, assembling and dismantling, erecting and siting.

It is a condition that all packing, loading and unloading must be performed or supervised by the Assured or one of their responsible employees.

Insurers will not pay for:

- 1. Loss or damage which is due to or directly results from any process of use, trial, testing or repair.
- 2. Theft unless following violent and/or forcible entry into or exit from the exhibition building.

Subject to a Deductible of £250 each and every claim.

Exhibition Charges

If the Subject-Matter Insured destined for exhibition are lost or damaged en-route to the exhibition, by a loss recoverable under this policy, and the Assured's attendance at the exhibition is consequently cancelled, Insurers will pay for the Assured's exhibition fees, less the standard policy Deductible

The maximum limit any one claim is £5,000.

Frozen or Chilled Goods (Assured's Vehicle)

In addition to the Institute Frozen Food Clauses herein, the following requirements apply, for frozen or chilled goods transported in the Assured's own vehicle(s):

- a. The refrigerated vehicles, units and trailers must be maintained in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions.
- b. Every driver involved in the transportation of goods in a refrigerated vehicle, unit or trailer shall have had comprehensive tuition in the handling of the equipment, by an authorised agent of the manufacturer or a similarly qualified party.
- c. The temperature within the vehicle, unit or trailer shall be recorded in writing by the Assured at the time of loading and unloading. For transits in excess of 12 hours, the temperature recordings shall be taken in writing at intervals not more than 12 hours.
- d. Deductible £500 each and every claim unless otherwise agreed.

The Assured shall retain all records to support a valid claim as evidence of the loss experienced.

Fumigation

Insurers will pay for fumigation expenses incurred by the Assured to minimise or avoid a loss recoverable under this policy.

Insurers will pay for loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured caused by fumigation, provided that such fumigation is not customary and is beyond the Assured's control.

General Average Clause

For the purpose of claims for General Average Contribution and Salvage Charges recoverable hereunder the goods insured shall be deemed to be insured for their full contributory value.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



Hired Equipment & Goods

Insurers will pay for loss or damage to equipment/goods hired by the Assured, for which they have responsibility to insure, as per the conditions of hire, as though the goods were included within the Subject-Matter Insured. Limit £25,000 any one loss or series of losses arising from the same event.

Increased Value (Duty &/or Taxes) Clauses

This policy covers increased value of cargo by reason of payment of duty &/or taxes at the port or place of destination but to apply only as such duty and/or taxes are imposed.

Subject to the same clauses and conditions as the insurance on cargo and to pay the same percentage of loss (excluding charges and expenses) as the original insurance but excluding claims in respect of:

- Total loss of whole or part of the cargo prior to the duty &/or taxes becoming payable
- General average, salvage &/or salvage charges arising from any casualty occurring prior to the duty &/or taxes becoming payable

Liability hereunder shall be calculated on the actual amount of duty &/or taxes paid or the amount insured whichever is the lower and in ascertaining the amount of claim recoverable hereunder, credit shall be given for any rebate or refund of duty or taxes, which may become allowable.

It is a condition of this policy that the Assured will use reasonable efforts to obtain abatement or refund of duties &/or taxes paid or claimed in respect of goods lost, damaged or destroyed, and when Insurers so elect shall surrender any portion of the merchandise to the Customs &/or other Authorities concerned, in which event the claim hereunder shall be for the value of the said merchandise so surrendered and the expenses incidental thereto.

Insurance Act 2015

In accordance with the Insurance Act 2015, the Insured shall ensure that the information provided by or on behalf of the Insured in connection with this insurance (whether at inception or otherwise) is presented in a clear and accessible manner and shall be materially accurate and not omit any material information which is known by the Insured or likely to be of relevance to the Insurer in accepting the insurance and setting the terms and conditions of this Policy.

This may include but not be limited to any knowledge or information:

- 1. available to, held, known or ought reasonably to have been known by any of the Insured's senior management or equivalent, the Insured's broker, the Insured's risk manager and any individual responsible for this insurance; or
- 2. which would have been revealed following a reasonable enquiry.

The remedies available to the Insurer under the Insurance Act 2015 include:

- a. changing or adding terms and conditions to the Policy which may take effect from inception;
- b. the reduction in the amount paid for a Claim; or
- c. where the Insurer would not have Insured the risk; treat the Policy as if it never existed, returning any premium received; or
- d. deliberate or reckless acts may cause the Policy to be treated as if it never existed.

Insurance Premium Tax Clause

The Insurance Premium Tax (Taxable Insurance Contracts) Order 1994 (SI 1994/1698) - Schedule 7A Finance Act 1994 makes Insurers responsible for Insurance Premium Tax which will be collected at the applicable rate on taxable gross premium paid by the Assured.

Insurers will calculate the tax liability of the Assured who agree to pay all amounts due to Insurers. Late notification by Insurers of tax due as a result of de-minimis rules being exceeded or any other reason will not reduce or negate the liability of the Assured to pay the tax.



Labels Clause

In case of damage from risks insured against only affecting labels the Insurer's liability shall be limited to an amount sufficient to pay cost of reconditioning or cost of new labels and re-labelling the Subject-Matter Insured.

Letter of Credit Clause

It is agreed that certificates and/or copy policies may be issued hereunder to enable the Assured to comply with the insurance requirements of any letter of credit and/or sales contract, such agreement being conditional on the following wording being incorporated in such certificate and/or policy:

"The following insurance conditions referred to in the letter of credit are noted".

The following should be inserted into the policy after any special conditions required by letter of credit wording:

"But in no event is the cover herein extended wider than the terms of Institute Cargo Clauses (A)"

It is also agreed that regardless of the conditions on which any certificates and/or copy policies may be issued pursuant to the foregoing, the Assured named herein shall continue to enjoy the full protection of this contract.

Loss of Market Clause

If, due to the action of a peril insured against during the insured transit, an individual specific order insured is delayed for a period of not less than 30 days beyond the date of the incident causing the delay and the original Contract of Sale is cancelled by the customer and/or his Agent, this insurance covers loss of value on any subsequent sale of the cancelled order. Such loss of value shall be defined as the difference between the original contract sales price plus any additional costs incurred in shipping the goods to the original destination and the value realised on subsequent sale, after deduction of all reasonable costs incurred in completing such sale.

The maximum limit any one claim is GBP 50,000.

Marine Insurance Act (1906)

Notwithstanding the fact that some or all of the sections covered by this policy of insurance are not subject to the Marine Insurance Act 1906 it is expressly agreed and declared that all the terms, conditions, warranties and other matters contained within the Marine Insurance Act 1906 shall still be applicable hereto.

Non-Contribution Clause

This insurance does not cover any loss or damage which at the time of happening of such loss or damage is insured by, or would, but for the existence of this policy, be insured by any other policy or policies except in respect of any excess beyond the amount which would have been payable under such other policy or policies had this insurance not been effected.

Non-Delivery

In the event of a claim for non-delivery and if the Subject-Matter Insured remains un-located, provided the Assured has taken all reasonable and practicable steps to locate the Subject-Matter Insured, Insurers will pay the claim in full after 60 days counting from the date:

- 1. The overseas vessel arrived at the port of discharge.
- 2. The aircraft arrived at the airport of discharge.
- 3. The Subject-Matter Insured should have arrived at the final destination if carried by road vehicle.

Any payment under this cover shall not be deemed to be an acceptance of abandonment by Insurers.

Packers' Premises

Insurers will pay for loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured by a loss recoverable under this insurance while at packers' premises for a period not exceeding 30 days. Insurers will hold the



Assured covered for periods in excess of 30 days at a rate to be arranged provided the Assured give Insurers prompt notice.

If the Subject-Matter Insured is not suitably and sufficiently packed and prepared for the transit to the packer's premises, cover will be limited to Institute Cargo Clauses (C) CL.384 1/1/09 plus the risks of non-delivery of the entire consignment, theft and pilferage.

Insurers will not pay for any loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured caused by the packing process.

Packing

Insufficiency

Insurers agree that alleged insufficiency or unsuitability of packing and/or stowage will not be used as a defence against any claim where the packing or preparation was carried out by a party other than the Assured and the insufficiency or unsuitability arose entirely without the privity or knowledge of the Assured.

Pairs or Sets

In the event of loss or damage to:

- 1. Any article or articles which are a part of a pair or set, the measure of loss or damage to such article or articles shall be a reasonable and fair proportion of the total value of the pair or set, giving consideration to the importance of said article or articles, but in no event shall such loss or damage be construed to mean total loss of the pair or set.
- 2. Any part of property covered consisting, when complete for use, of several parts, Insurers shall only be liable for the value of the part lost or damaged of the pair or set.

Presentation Packing

Insurers agree to pay the reasonable costs of repair or replacing of any presentation packing of goods lost or damaged provided that the presentation packing has been protected to withstand the normal rigours of transit.

Process Clause

Insurers shall not be liable for any loss, damage or expense to property hereby insured which may be sustained whilst the same is in use and/or whilst being worked upon and directly resulting there from.

Re-packing Costs

Insurers will pay for the reasonable cost of re-packing, re-cartoning, re-baling, re-bagging and/or re-palletising the Subject-Matter Insured following loss of or damage to goods following an insured peril provided that these are reasonable and necessary to prevent further loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured under this policy.

Replacement Clause (New &/or Reconditioned Goods)

In the event of loss or damage to any part(s) of an insured machine or other manufactured item consisting of more than one part caused by a peril covered by this insurance, the sum recoverable shall not exceed the cost of replacement or repair of such part(s) plus labour for (re)fitting and carriage costs. Duty incurred in the provision of replacement or repaired part(s) shall also be recoverable provided that the full duty payable on the insured machine or manufactured item is included in the amount insured.

The total liability of Insurers shall in no event exceed the amount insured of the machine or manufactured item.



Replacement Clause - Proportional Valuation (second hand/used goods)

In the event of loss or damage to any part(s) of an insured machine or other manufactured item consisting of more than one part caused by a peril covered by this insurance, the sum recoverable shall not exceed such proportion of the cost of replacement or repair of such part(s) as the amount insured bears to the new cost of the machine or manufactured item, plus labour for (re)fitting and carriage costs. Duty incurred in the provision of replacement or repaired part(s) shall also be recoverable provided that the full duty payable on the Insured machine or manufactured item is included in the amount insured.

The total liability of Insurers shall in no event exceed the amount insured of the machine or manufactured item.

Replacement Clause - Obsolete Parts

In the event of a claim recoverable under this policy necessitating the manufacture of any new part(s) for the repair of an insured machine or other manufactured item, the sum recoverable shall not exceed the manufacturer's last list price for the year of manufacture of the lost or damaged part(s), uplifted for inflation. Inflation shall be determined by reference to the Retail Price Index, or other officially published data of the country of manufacture of the insured machine or manufactured item, up to a maximum total uplift of 25%.

If no such manufacturer's list price is available, the total liability shall in no event exceed the amount insured of the machine or manufactured item.

Replacement by Air Clause

It is agreed that where there is loss or damage which is the subject of a claim hereunder and the Assured can demonstrate the necessity to forward the replacements by air, Insurers will pay the extra costs so involved up to a maximum amount of twice the original sea freight charges or GBP 10,000 whichever is greater, notwithstanding that the original consignment was not despatched by air.

Returned Goods Clause

Subject-Matter Insured refused or returned by the Consignees or Assured are held covered in accordance with the terms and conditions of this policy subject to the following:

- That the Subject-Matter Insured are insured under this policy for the outward journey
- That cover has been continuous
- That the Subject-Matter Insured have not been unpacked and are to be returned in their original packing.

In all other cases the goods are held covered subject to the Institute Cargo Clauses (B), as attached, including non-delivery and/or theft of a complete shipping package, malicious damage and war and strikes risks clauses. If however, an independent survey is held prior to attachment of cover hereunder and this shows that the goods have been examined, found to be in good order and repacked, in adequate export packing, cover in accordance with the terms and conditions of this policy will attach.

Sanction Limitation and Exclusion Clause

No (re)insurer shall be deemed to provide cover and no (re)insurer shall be liable to pay any claim or provide any benefit hereunder to the extent that the provision of such cover, payment of such claim or provision of such benefit would expose that (re)insurer to any sanction, prohibition or restriction under United Nations resolutions or the trade or economic sanctions, laws or regulations of the European Union, United Kingdom, or United States of America. JC2010/014

Segregation

If it is necessary for the Assured in order to avert or minimise further loss or damage to sort or segregate damaged from undamaged Subject-Matter Insured, following a loss recoverable under this policy, Insurers will pay for the necessary, extraordinary and reasonable costs incurred.



Seller's Interest Contingency Conditions

Where proper annual estimates or individual shipments are declared by the Assured and accepted by Insurers, this insurance is extended to cover the Assured's contingent interest in any goods for which they have no responsibility to insure under the terms of sale.

Insurers agree to provide cover subject to policy terms, but only to the extent that the Assured is unable to recover any loss or damage from the insurance effected by the seller.

Where interest in the goods reverts to the Assured during transit for any reason, the goods will be covered continuously, including any reasonable period whilst awaiting re-sale or return and any additional transit consequent upon such resale or return.

Provided always that:

- Prompt notice is given to Insurers of any incident that might result in this extension becoming operative
- The existence of this extension is not disclosed to any other party having an interest in the Subject-Matter Insured.
- Any assignment of this insurance or any interest or claims hereunder shall discharge underwriters from all liability whatsoever
- The Assured takes all reasonable steps to enforce the terms of the underlying sale contract
- All rights and benefits of any action that the Assured possesses or acquires against third parties are subrogated to Insurers

This extension is not deemed to be double insurance.

Sheets, Ropes and the like

Insurers will pay for loss or damage to sheets, ropes, dunnage, securing chains and toggles owned by the Assured whilst in transit and caused by a loss recoverable under this policy.

The maximum amount Insurers will pay under this cover shall be in addition to the indemnity provided elsewhere in this insurance but shall be limited to GBP 3,000 in respect of each and every claim.

Storage Conditions (outside the ordinary course of transit)

This policy automatically provides £100,000 per location for UK storage cover outside the ordinary course of transit for a period of up to 60 days from the time the goods are discharged from the conveying vehicle or other means of conveyance. For these locations and all other storage locations specified in the Schedule, cover is subject to the following additional conditions:

- 1. Excluding theft unless following violent and forcible entry to or exit from place of storage.
- 2. Excluding mysterious disappearance and/or apparent stocktaking losses/inventory checks.
- 3. It is noted and agreed that the term "storage location" excludes retail premises.
- Insurers reserve the right to request a storage questionnaire to be completed satisfactorily within a given time limit. The consequences of failure to do so are at the Insurer's discretion.
- 5. Excluding infidelity or acts of fraud or dishonesty of any partner, director or employee of the Assured whether acting alone or in collusion with others, whether or not such acts are committed during regular business hours.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



- 6. Excluding storage when insured goods are not in a permanent building of substantial construction.
- 7. Excluding loss or damage caused by theft or attempted theft from the premises outside business hours or at any time when left unattended unless the following security measures are put into full and effective operation:

All external doors including those to common parts or other areas to be secured by locks which conform to BS3621 +A1:2009- Thief resistant lock assemblies – key egress, or equivalent outside the United Kingdom.

All accessible opening windows including fanlights to be secured with key operated locking devices.

Any door or window officially designated a fire exit by the Fire Authority is excluded from these requirements, but must be fitted with BS8621:2007 + A1:2009 thief resistant lock assemblies – keyless egress, or equivalent outside the United Kingdom.

- 8. Unless otherwise agreed in writing by Insurers, it is warranted that:
 - Subject-Matter Insured in storage in premises owned by or under the direct control of the Assured shall be protected by an intruder alarm approved by Insurers, installed inspected and maintained under contract by an NSI or SSAIB (ISO 9001)-registered installer; and
 - the alarm system shall be kept in full working order and tested regularly, and shall be set for operation and all alarm system keys removed from the premises whenever that part of the premises used for storage of Subject-Matter Insured is unoccupied or closed for business; and
 - Insurers shall be informed immediately if the Assured receive notice of withdrawal or reduction, or possible withdrawal or reduction, of Police or the alarm company response to alarm calls, or the alarm is otherwise rendered inoperable or ineffective.

Survey Clause

In respect of claims expected to be less than GBP 5,000 or equivalent in other currency, no survey will be required. The Assured's or Consignee's statement, together with available documentary evidence, to be accepted as sufficient proof of loss and/or damage.

Termination of Transit Clause (Terrorism) 2009 JC2009 / 056 01.01.2009
This clause shall be paramount and shall override anything contained in this Insurance inconsistent therewith.

 Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained in the contract of insurance or the Clauses referred to therein, it is agreed that in so far as the contract of insurance covers loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured caused by any act terrorism being an act of any person acting on behalf of, or in connection with, any organisation which carries out activities directed towards the overthrowing or influencing, by force or violence, of any government whether or not legally constituted or

Any person acting from a political, ideological or religious motive,

Such cover is conditional upon the Subject-Matter Insured being in the ordinary course of transit and, in any event, **SHALL TERMINATE**; either

- 1.1 as per the transit clauses contained within the contract of insurance, or
- 1.2 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract of insurance
- 1.3 on completion of unloading from the carrying vehicle or other conveyance in or at any other warehouse or place of storage, whether prior to or at the destination named in the contract



- of insurance, which the Assured or their employees elect to use either for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit or for allocation or distribution, or
- 1.4 when the Assured or their employees elect to use any carrying vehicle or other conveyance or any container for storage other than in the ordinary course of transit, or,
- 1.5 in respect of marine transits, on the expiry of 60 days after completion of discharge overside of the Subject-Matter Insured from the overseas vessel at the final port of discharge,
- 1.6 in respect of air transits, on expiry of 60 days after unloading the Subject-Matter Insured from the aircraft at the final place of discharge, **whichever shall occur first.**

This policy extends to include cover up to a maximum of GBP 100,000 or equivalent in other currencies any one loss or series of losses at any one location as detailed herein but restricted to mainland Great Britain only arising out of one event in respect of any loss of or damage to the Subject-Matter Insured caused by any terrorist or any person acting from a political motive which would have been excluded from cover under this policy due to clause 1 above.

2. If this contract of insurance or the Clauses referred to therein specifically provide cover for inland or other further transits following on from storage, or termination as provided for above, cover will reattach, and continue during the ordinary course of that transit, terminating again in accordance with clause 1.

Transit Extension

If cover for the Subject-Matter Insured terminates under the Transit Clause of the Institute Cargo Clauses (A) (1/1/09) because of a delay beyond the Assured's control, provided the Assured gives Insurers prompt notice, Insurers will hold the Assured covered, at a premium and conditions to be agreed, whilst the Subject-Matter Insured is in a warehouse and/or bonded store at the port of discharge.

Unexplained Loss Clause

In respect of the Subject-Matter Insured shipped in full container loads, claims for theft, shortage and non-delivery of a whole package will not be invalidated by the fact that the seals are intact. The Assured agree where applicable to co-operate with Insurers to bring commercial pressure on suppliers in pursuing claims for short shipments.

Insurers to be subrogated to Assured's rights against the carriers and/or other bailees. Disclosure of the existence of this insurance to any third party and/or their Insurers shall render it null and void.

Vehicle Security Clause (Own Vehicles)

The Insurers shall not be liable for any loss or destruction of or to the Subject-Matter Insured arising from theft or any attempt thereat whilst on or contained in any vehicle owned or operated by the Assured when left unattended:

- At any time prior to commencement of or after completion of the working day or during nonworking days unless such vehicles shall be garaged at the time in a fully enclosed building or compound of substantial construction which is locked or under constant surveillance; or
- 2. At any other time when not garaged unless all doors and the boot shall be locked and windows and other means of access shall be securely closed and all security devices as may be specified in the policy shall have been put into effect.

All locks and security devices must be properly and adequately maintained.

The Assured shall at all times exercise reasonable care in the selection and employment of drivers and other employees and shall obtain written references and confirmation of such references directly from the previous employers.

Nevertheless the Assured's right to recover any loss arising from theft shall not be prejudiced by failure of the Assured to comply with condition 2. above solely through the mechanical breakdown of locks or security devices as a result of damage by fire or an accident to the vehicle provided always that such locks and devices were in efficient working order at the commencement of the journey



during which theft occurred and provided also that all reasonable precautions were taken by the Assured to protect the Subject-Matter Insured following the breakdown or damage.

In the event of the Assured being unable to comply with 1. above and consequent upon the Assured or their employee or servant taking reasonable precautions to minimise the risks of theft or attempt thereat this policy is extended to provide cover outside of usual working hours subject to the Co-Insurance Clause below:

Insurers will be liable for 80% of the claim (after deduction of any policy Deductible) for which Insurers would have been liable, provided always that the Assured shall bear the remainder of any such claim such balance to remain uninsured.

When the driver is asleep in the vehicle, it is deemed that the vehicle is attended.

Warehouse to Warehouse Extension

Goods purchased by the Assured on FOB, CFR or similar terms

Cover attaches under this policy from the time the goods leave the suppliers' factory, warehouse, store or mill as if the contract of sale was "ex suppliers' premises" notwithstanding that the goods and/or interest may have been purchased on FOB, CFR or similar terms.

The Assured to pursue suppliers and/or other parties where evidence exists to show that loss occurred prior to FOB or similar. In the event that the Assured is unable to recover from suppliers and/or other parties then this policy to pay subject to the terms and conditions herein Insurers are to be subrogated to the Assureds' rights of recourse against the suppliers or other parties.

Wilful Misconduct Clause

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained elsewhere herein or in the law and practice to which this policy is subject, this insurance shall not exclude loss damage or expense attributable to wilful misconduct of any person or persons committed without the privity of the directors and/or officers or whoever is considered the alter ego of the Assured.

This clause shall not apply to goods stored, other than within the ordinary course of transit

Cancellation and Cooling Off Period

(a) Your Right to Cancel during the Cooling Off Period

The Assured (You/Your) are entitled to cancel this policy by notifying Insurers within fourteen (14) days of either:

- (i) the date You receive this policy; or
- (ii) the start of Your period of insurance;

whichever is the later.

A full refund of any premium paid will be made unless You have made a claim in which case the full annual premium is due.

(b) Your Right to Cancel after the Cooling Off Period

The Assured (You/Your) are entitled to cancel this policy after the cooling off period by notifying Insurers in writing. Any return of premium due to You will be calculated at a

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



proportional daily rate depending on how long the policy has been in force unless You have made a claim in which case the full annual premium is due.

(c) Insurers Right to Cancel

Insurers (We) are entitled to cancel this policy, if there is a valid reason to do so, including for example:

- (i) any failure by You to pay the premium; or
- (ii) a change in risk which means We can no longer provide You with insurance cover; or
- (iii) non-cooperation or failure to supply any information or documentation We request, such as details of a claim;

by giving You fourteen (14) days' notice in writing. Any return of premium due to You will be calculated at a proportional daily rate depending on how long the policy has been in force unless You have made a claim in which case the full annual premium is due.

Making a Claim

Procedure In The Event Of Loss or Damage For Which Insurers May Be Liable

Liability of Carriers, Bailees or Other Third Parties

It is the duty of the Assured and their Agents, in all cases, to take such measures as may be reasonable for the purpose of averting or minimising a loss and to ensure that all rights against Carriers, Bailees or other third parties are properly preserved and exercised. In particular, the Assured or their Agents are required:-

To claim immediately on the Carriers, Port Authorities or other Bailees for any missing packages.

In no circumstances, except under written protest, to give clean receipts where goods are in doubtful condition.

When delivery is made by container, to ensure that the container and its seals are examined immediately by their responsible official. If the container is delivered damaged or with seals broken or missing or with seals other than as stated in the shipping documents, to clause the delivery receipt accordingly and retain all defective or irregular seals for subsequent identification.

To apply immediately for survey by Carriers' or other Bailees' Representative if any loss or damage be apparent and claim on the Carriers or other Bailees for any actual loss or damage found at such survey.

To give notice in writing to the Carriers or other Bailees within three days of delivery if the loss or damage was not apparent at the time of taking delivery.

Who to contact

In the event of loss or damage which may involve a claim under this policy, immediate notice of such loss or damage should be given to the Office below or Agent nominated in the certificate of insurance.

Aaron McLean Marine Claims Manager CNA Insurance Company Limited

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



7th Floor 1 New York Street Manchester M1 4HD United Kingdom

Telephone: +44 (0)161 242 4450 Facsimile: +44 (0)161 242 4411

Email: claimsukmarine@cnaeurope.com

Including when applicable:-

- Original policy or certificate of insurance.
- Original or copy shipping invoices, together with shipping specification and/or weight notes.
- Original Bill of Lading and/or other documentation evidencing the contract of carriage.
- Survey report or other documentary evidence to show the extent of the loss or damage.
- Landing account and weight notes at final destination.
- Correspondence exchanged with the carriers and other parties regarding their liability for the loss or damage.

For out of office hours:

Victor Claims Collyers 5 Maidenbower Business Park Balcombe Road Crawley West Sussex RH10 7NN

Tel: 0844 8017300 Fax: 01293 880060

Email: victorclaims@collyers.com

Please note

The Consignees or their Agents are recommended to make themselves familiar with the regulations of the Port Authorities at the port of discharge.

How to Make a Complaint

If you are unhappy with any aspect of the handling of your insurance we would encourage you, in the first instance, to seek resolution by contacting your insurance adviser. In the event that you remain dissatisfied and wish to make a complaint, you can do so by writing to:

Country Manager, UK, Victor Insurance, Tower Place East, London, EC3R 5BU. Email: insurance.complaints@victorinsurance.co.uk

If appropriate, your complaint may ultimately be handled by the Insurer or a third party acting on the Insurers' behalf. If this is the case we will notify you upon receipt of your complaint. Making a complaint does not affect your right to take legal action.

If you are not happy with the outcome of your complaint, you may have the right to ask the Financial Ombudsman Service (FOS) to review your case. You will need to contact them within six months of the date of our final decision letter.

You can also ask the Ombudsman to review your case if we have not provided you with a final decision within eight weeks of receiving your complaint.

Victor Insurance is a trading name of Marsh Ltd. Registered in England and Wales Number: 1507274, Registered Office: 1 Tower Place West, Tower Place, London EC3R 5BU. Marsh Ltd is authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority for General Insurance Distribution and Credit Broking (Firm Reference No. 307511)



The Ombudsman can help with most complaints if you are:

- A consumer;
- A micro enterprise employing fewer than ten persons that has an annual turnover and/or balance sheet total that does not exceed €2 million*;
- A charity which has an annual income of less than £6.5 million*;
- A trustee of a trust which has a net asset value of less than £5 million*;
- (in relation to consumer buy-to-let business) a buy-to-let consumer;
- A small business (which is not a micro enterprise) which has an annual turnover of less than £6.5 million and (i) employs fewer than 50 persons or (ii) has a balance sheet total of less than £5 million*;
- A guarantor

If you are unsure whether the ombudsman will consider your complaint, or for more information, please contact the Ombudsman directly on 0800 023 4567 or visit the FOS website at www.financial-ombudsman.org.uk

The address of the Ombudsman is: The Financial Ombudsman Service, Exchange Tower, London E14 9SR.

Financial Services Compensation Scheme

Victor Insurance underwrites on behalf of a select group of insurers who are covered by the Financial Services Compensation Scheme (FSCS). You may be entitled to compensation from the Scheme if they are unable to meet their obligations to you under this contract of insurance. Further information about the Scheme is available at www.fscs.org.uk or by contacting the FSCS directly on 0800 678 1100.

Sanctions

No (re)Insurer shall be deemed to provide cover and no (re)Insurer shall be liable to pay any claim or provide any benefit hereunder to the extent that the provision of such cover, payment of such claim or provision of such benefit would expose that (re)Insurer to any sanction, prohibition or restriction under United Nations resolutions or the trade or economic sanctions, laws or regulations of the European Union, United Kingdom or United States of America.

Privacy Notice

A copy of the Victor Insurance up to date Privacy Notice can be viewed using the following link: https://www.marsh.com/uk/privacy-notice.html

^{*} at the time you refer your complaint



Law and Jurisdiction

The parties are free to choose the law applicable to this policy. Unless specifically agreed to the contrary, this policy shall be governed by English law and subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of England and Wales.





www.victorinsurance.co.uk